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	MINUTES



	Chair


	Mr Gore

	Present


	Mr Balch, Mr Boyle, Mr Cornes, Dr Cox, Lord Currie, Mrs Edey, Ms Evans, Mr Gray, Professor Henson, Professor Hulme, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Professor Riordan, Dr Schulze, Professor Schurer, Ms Stamp Ms Stevens, Mr Tolhurst, 

 

	Apologies


	Mr Barnard, Mr Mehmet, Professor Nicol, Mrs Regal, Dr Wood

	Secretary


	Dr Rich

	In attendance


	Dr Campbell, Mr Connolly, Professor Downton, Ms Grinter, Mr Krishnamoorthi, Ms Manning, Mr Nightingale, Professor South, Professor Temple


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Reported
Noted
	The resignation of Mr Chris Balch who had taken up a new post as Professor of Geography (Planning) at the University of Plymouth.
This would be the last meeting for a number of members of Council including Mr Ibby Mehmet, Mr Neil Barnard and Professor Kevin Schurer, who was leaving the University to take up the post of Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) at the University of Leicester.


	 149/10
 150/10


	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	The following agenda items were starred for discussion:

14            Report and Recommendations from Senate

15(c)       Equality and Diversity Committee Annual Report

16            Students’ Union: Revised Constitution

22            Any Other Business


	 151/10

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.


	 152/10

	MINUTES (C/10/28)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 17 May 2010.


	 153/10

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted

	There were no matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 17 May 2010.
	  154/10


	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/10/29)

                            

	Reported
Noted

Reported

Noted

Reported

Noted

Reported


	a) Collaborative Provision Audit

The positive outcome from the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) collaborative provision audit at the University of Essex.  The findings letter, which was an outline of the draft report, made it clear that QAA could place confidence in the soundness of the University’s current and likely future management of the academic standards in its awards delivered through collaborative provision, and in the soundness of the University’s current and likely future management of the quality of the learning opportunities available to students in its collaborative provision. 

There were seven areas of good practice identified by the QAA Auditors, two advisable and four desirable recommendations.  There were no recommendations in relation to the operation of UCS.  The Vice-Chancellor thanked the Dean of Academic Partnerships and the Head of the Academic Partnerships Office, for all their efforts in achieving a successful outcome for the University.

b) Vince Cable’s speech: 15 July 2010 at South Bank University
That Dr Vince Cable, Secretary of State for Business, had floated the idea of a Graduate Tax and had indicated that there would be deep cuts following the comprehensive spending review in the autumn.  Universities may be allowed to close, be taken over or encouraged to merge with private education providers, and take the Funding Council income that goes with them.  
The Secretary of State also indicated that there may be cheaper ways of delivering education, through the use of two year degrees and more online learning.  It was explained that two year degrees did not fit in with the Bologna Framework, and the current position taken by the coalition government may be blurring the lines between higher and further education.  
External degrees were also mentioned and potential problems in relation to equivalence of the student experience and the quality of the education received by students on these programmes.  
The University had had two opportunities to contribute to the Browne Review of Higher Education Funding and Student Finance and Universities UK and various bodies had lobbied strongly on behalf of the sector.  

c)  USS Pension

The recommendation from the joint Negotiating Committee to the USS Board of Trustees to be considered on 22 July 2010 in support of the employers’ proposals  was to retain the final salary pension scheme for all existing USS members with the introduction of a career average revalued earning scheme (CARE) for new members.  The normal pension age to be set at 65 and arrangements put in place for staff currently nearing retirement.  There would be an increase in employer contributions from 6.35% to 7.5%, apart from those in the CARE scheme where new entrants would contribute 6.25% from 1 April 2011.  Pensions would increase in line with the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and be capped at 5% if the USS Board accepted the recommendations the University would be required to consult employees on the proposals.  If the employers and unions could not come to an agreement, it was possible that the Government might impose a settlement on the sector.

The next actuarial valuation of the USS pension fund which would take place in March 2011.

d) Research Excellence Framework (REF)

The Deputy Vice-Chancellor reminded Council members that the new Research Excellence Framework (REF) would take place in late 2013 and outcomes known in 2014, a delay of about a year.  Funding implications would be evident in 2015.  REF panels would be established over the summer of 2010, the Chairs of which would be subject to a selection process for the first time.
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	UNIVERSITY OPERATIONAL PLAN 2010/11 (C/10/30)


	Noted
	The contents of the report.


	 164/10

	Resolved
	that the University Operational Plan, 2010-11, be approved.


	 165/10

	UNIVERSITY FINANCES:



	i) Budget Strategy (C/10/31)


	Reported
Noted

Resolved
	The normal budget process would entail Council approving the budget for the following year at the July meeting of Council, but there were too many uncertainties for this to be done at the present time.  The purpose of the paper was to set out a variation to the usual approach to the budget setting process.  Shortly after the election, the coalition government announced further savings of £82m for the current financial year, and this resulted in a reduction in the University’s block grant of £131k, for the remainder of the current financial year.  It was proposed that the current budget assumption of a £3m cut in the HEFCE block grant phased in over two years (2011/12 and 2012/13) be dropped in place of an assumed reduction in HEFCE funding of 25% over four years.  This was probably the most realistic starting point, but these assumptions could be reviewed and amended in the light of new and available information.  On 20 October 2010 the outcome of the comprehensive spending review would be known, and in November the University would be notified of how the overall public expenditure plans convert to departmental spending plans.  It was possible that the HEFCE might wish to take a new approach to the allocation of funds to institutions and this may need to interface with the outcome of Lord Browne’s review.  If funding was cut at the level that was assumed, the University would be facing an £11m deficit.  The paper proposed four principles on which the University should plan:
1. Adopt a ‘save and earn’ approach.
2. Deliver savings over a four year period in time for the start of the 2014/15 financial year.
3. Where possible protect capital investment.
4. Adopt a new target in respect of reliance on HEFCE funding, so that the University would be less exposed to changes in government policy.  

Even if public funding was reduced at the level assumed, the University was still projected to produce a surplus in 2011/12 and 2012/13, so would have time to devise a considered and appropriate response plan and, equally important, would be able to communicate and engage with staff as to the necessary changes.

There should not be an assumption that the Browne review would solve the forthcoming cuts in HEFCE funding.
that Council:
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	1) approve a budget strategy based on approving a provisional budget at its July meeting, to be followed in November with a revised budget for approval;

2) note that based on the most up to date assumptions about future public funding reductions, the University would need to earn and save an additional £11m per year for the start of 2014/15;
3) task University Steering Group to develop budget strategies, based on the most up to date assumptions with respect to future public funding reductions, for inclusion in a revised budget to be presented to Council in November.
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	ii) Finance Monitor (3rd update) (C/10/31)


	Reported
Noted
	In the current year the University was projecting a net surplus of just over £5m.  University Campus Suffolk was also enjoying an exceptional year with strong student recruitment, the benefits of costs savings along with savings arising out of a delay in drawing down its bank loan.  As a result it was projecting a surplus that would exceed £2m, and taking this into account the University was set to post a surplus of £5.7m for 2009/10.
For next year it was proposed, for reasons outlined earlier, to provide a provisional budget to be finalised at the November meeting of Council.  It was likely that the 2010/11 budget figures presented at the meeting would only change at the margin.

The University’s net surplus was expected to fall by nearly £3m next year.  Roughly half of that was due to a timing issue in relation to the University Square student accommodation project, but this would rapidly recover in subsequent years.

While the surplus was projected to fall by nearly £3m, earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) was projected to increase by £1.6m to a little over £10m.  This illustrated that the underlying operational performance of the University was projected to improve next year, but once increased financing and depreciation charges were taken into account, the net result was a reduction in the University surplus.

In later years, from 2011/12 onwards, there would be the impact of the assumed reduction in public funding of 25%, constrained funded student number growth and an assumed pay award of 2%.  Commercial Services profits would rapidly recover as occupancy rates improve at University Square, but Faculty surpluses would turn into deficits after 2012-13, if no corrective action was taken.  The net effect would be that the University would show a modest surplus up to and including 2012/13, but not thereafter.
The projections used were simple financial extrapolations, which did not represent a planned outcome.  The uncertainly of funding cuts made it difficult to know exactly what to plan for, but every indication was that the coalition government was determined to rein back public expenditure significantly in 2010/11.
That if corrective action was not taken, there was a potential breach of the banking covenant, but the University had this matter in hand.
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	Resolved
	that Council approve the budget for 2010/11 and later year forecasts on a provisional basis to be revised in November 2010, reflecting best estimates for the future reductions in public spending with other known changes to budget assumptions along with a plan that enables the University to plan towards achieving its objective of delivering a recurrent surplus of 3.5% in the medium term.


	 179/10

	STUDENTS’ UNION BUDGET FOR 2010/11 (C/10/33)

	Reported
Noted
	Financial year 2009/10 had been difficult for the Students’ Union (SU), with a downturn in early evening licence trade, which had also affected the rest of the country.  A new Director of Finance had been appointed during 2009/10 to take the appropriate corrective measures.  The SU had cash flow problems about which it had held talks with the University.  However, expenditure had outstripped income, staffing levels could not be maintained and the workforce had been cut by 10%.  The action taken would lead to a projected surplus of about £34k for 2009/10.  The SU intended to build up its reserves and had agreed a long term maintenance plan and capital investment plan with the University.  The Chief Executive pointed out that the Students’ Union was the first and only Students’ Union in the Country to receive the Investors in People Gold award, together with a number of other accolades.
The Board of Trustees of the Students’ Union, which had external representation, had been put in place last year and was now responsible for overseeing the business of the Union and its finances.
That the Union’s problems had been accentuated by the absence of a Head of Finance, or equivalent post, for more than two years, but the position going forward looked very positive.

There were some unusual changes in the budget in relation to administrative costs, personnel costs, student activities and the cost of the SU executive, which were primarily down to administrative changes.   For example, the costs of the Chief Executive and Deputy Chief Executive were no longer distributed across a number of cost centres, but were now allocated to administration costs.
The SU had been overly reliant on commercial activities with a relatively modest block grant from the University, in comparison to other Students’ Unions in the UK.  Consequently the block grant from the University had been increased for next year.  
Council asked to receive the financial statements of the SU at the next meeting and half yearly finance reports from 2010/11 onwards.
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	Resolved
	that the Students’ Union budget for the financial year 2010/11 be approved.
	 186/10

	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN: 

	i) Progress Report (C/10/34)



	Reported

	Progress had been made in respect of University Steering Group’s approval of five new recruitment procurement projects funded from HEFCE Research Capital Investment Fund (RCIF), the re-development of the Students’ Union bar and a project to upgrade Café Vert, linked to an open learning centre.  Work on the Sports Centre, fitness suite and the refurbishment of Square 2 was now complete.
That the residences on University Square, Southend, was due to open on time and work on the Knowledge Gateway infrastructure  was about to commence.  Council’s attention was drawn to the fact that the Central Boiler House was now called the Teaching Centre and would open in the autumn term.  

There were three large projects for which detailed business cases would be submitted to Council for further consideration, and these were the Library Extension/Student Centre, the development of Elmer Square and the Essex Business School. 
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	ii) Library Extension and Student Centre (C/10/35)



	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor gave a presentation on the proposed extension to the library and the new Student Centre, including the planned access points to the University.  An opportunity would be sought for dedicated graduate space within the Student Centre, or other options would be explored when space was made available on campus, following the relocation of certain student-facing services to the proposed new building.
Council expressed general enthusiasm for the proposed new development and was reassured to know that architects would be engaged to take account of, inter alia, aesthetic considerations in relation to the new building.  The general gross footprint for the space was in the region of 6,000 square metres.

	 190/10
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	Resolved
	
that support in principle be given to this major project that addresses the significant resource and service needs identified by the University; and

professional fees of up to £500k be approved to take the project forward by means of a full options appraisal leading to a single preferred option.
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	iii) Elmer Square (C/10/36)



	Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary gave a presentation on the proposed Elmer Square development.  The land was owned by Southend Borough Council, but the project to build on Elmer Square was a joint venture between the University of Essex, Southend Borough Council and South Essex College.
The Gateway Building at Southend was full at peak times and the University  would have to rent external space to accommodate all its teaching needs at select times of the year during 2010/11.

The University had reached the point where it had to commit additional funds for design work to begin in order to meet the agreed completion date for the start of the 2013/14 academic year.  
Books would still be required by students in the future.  It was explained that depending on the discipline and type of learning employed there was still a requirement for paper-based books, but going forward it was likely to be mixed provision in relation to traditional physical and electronic resources.  
A specialist group was currently reviewing how the library would be used.
That Southend Borough Council very much welcomed the technical expertise of University of Essex staff in delivering this project.  The sub-group taking this forward comprised Mr Balch, Mr Tolhurst, the Registrar and Secretary and the Director of Estate Management, but a replacement was now required for Mr Balch, and  Council would be kept informed as to his replacement in due course.

That the monies being asked of Council were purely to take the project forward at this stage and a future proposal would be brought back to Council in the form of a detailed business case.
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	Resolved
	that Council:
1. approve the RMA design brief for a single building as endorsed by the Sponsoring Group;

2. approve expenditure of up to £1m as the University’s share of design fees and associated costs necessary to take the scheme forward from RIBA Stage B;

3. give delegated authority to a sub-group of the Finance and Strategy Committee to approve:

a. an interim business case to support the University’s capital investment noting that this involves capital expenditure of up to £10.4m on the University’s part of the scheme;

b. the terms of a long lease with Southend Borough Council;
c. the structure for implementation and delivery of the project.

	 201/10
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	CARBON MANAGEMENT PLAN (C/10/37)


	Reported
Noted
	That a PVC (Sustainability and Resources) had been appointed who had the specific brief of taking forward the University’s carbon and sustainability agenda. 
The figures used in the report were based on 2005/06 emissions and a Sustainability Strategy Group had been established to oversee, drive and monitor activities in support of the Carbon Management Plan and the environmental agenda, and this group would report to University Steering Group and Council.

There were cost implications associated with implementing the plan.  Existing building stock was a problem and had to be opened up and effectively rebuilt from scratch.  It was also pointed out that penalties would be imposed by HEFCE for those institutions not meeting their targets.  The current document was a framework and detailed plans would come back to Council in due course.  The Director of Estate Management pointed out that the total reduction in CO2 emissions would probably be in the region of 48% by 2020.

The Chair of Council requested that the Director of Estate Management scope out the additional costs associated with implementing the plan, for consideration by Council in July 2011.
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	Resolved


	that the Carbon Management Plan be approved for immediate implementation.
	 208/10

	INTERNATIONAL STRATEGIC AGENDA (C/10/38)



	Reported
Noted
	That the paper took a more holistic view of the University’s International Strategic Agenda.  The document had been through a thorough consultation process since autumn 2009.  It was an over arching document and the next step would be to develop an implementation plan and to acquire resources to deliver the strategy.
There would be a more detailed exploration of the international strategic agenda at the Council Away Day on 24 September 2010.

That University Steering Group had considered and approved the business case for managing and increasing study abroad activities.
The Department of Language and Linguistics provided language support to those students who wished to study abroad and it was emphasised that language provision should not be a barrier to students studying abroad, and at the University of Warwick this was an integral part of the offer in Arts and Humanities disciplines.
That students wishing to take a year abroad needed financial support and most of the barriers to studying abroad were internal to the University.
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	Resolved
	that the International Strategic Agenda be approved in principle.


	 214/10

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS (C/10/39)



	Reported
Noted
	The methodology underpinning the league tables published by various newspapers, was regularly revised and the THE’s international league table was undergoing wholesale changes.   A red traffic light indicated that the University had a plan but was not currently on track to meet its KPI target.  

In relation to the Student Experience KPI it was pointed out that staff-student ratios were favourable to the student experience in most cases and staff-student contact time would vary according to subject discipline.  

The University’s employability figures were affected by the fact that the University had a large number of students from widening participation backgrounds who traditionally had no experience of higher education.  Council’s attention was drawn to the fact that the University was addressing student employability through a number of initiatives, including the Philosophy’s ‘Work Extremely Hard’ module, which was based on the Oxbridge supervision model, the Frontrunners programme, graduate internships, the Professional Skills and Learning from Working modules amongst others.  These initiatives and activities would take time to embed, as part of a student’s degree programme.  The University was currently offering HEFCE funded internships to students graduating this summer.
That study abroad should be cross referenced to the student employability KPI.
The University recognised the need to diversify income streams, and accepted that there was no room for complacency on this matter.
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	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/10/40)



	Noted
	That there was one correction to the report from Senate. Matthew Woollard, who had been appointed as the Director of the UK Data Archive for an initial period 1/8/10 to 31/7/12 should be recorded as Dr Matthew Woollard.


	 220/10

	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Senate be approved.



	  221/10

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Finance and Strategy Committee  (24 May 2010) (C/10/41) 



	Noted


	
	 222/10

	Finance and Strategy Committee (21 June 2010) (C/10/42)



	Noted
	That all the recommendations to Council were dealt with elsewhere on the agenda


	 223/10

	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee (22 June 2010) (C/10/43)



	Noted

	
	 224/10

	(c) Equality and Diversity Committee Annual Report (C/10/44)

 

	Noted
	That an internet article on Stonewall Gay Friendly Universities was raised by a member of Council. 
The Chair of the Equality and Diversity Committee agreed to refer the article to the committee for further consideration

	 225/10
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	Resolved
	that the policy statement and Code of Practice on the Promotion of Racial Equality and the Policy for the Protection of Under 18s and Vulnerable Adults be approved with immediate effect.

 
	 227/10

	(d) Remuneration Committee (21 June 2010) (C/10/45)



	Noted

	
	 228/10

	(e)  Nominations Committee (17 May 2010) (C/10/46)



	Resolved


	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Nominations Committee be approved.


	  229/10

	STUDENTS’ UNION: REVISED CONSTITUTION (C/10/47)



	Noted
	The changes to the Students’ Union Constitution, including provision for two new posts of Vice-President, Southend and Loughton and Vice-President, International Students, and that the contract start date for Sabbatical Officers had changed to 1 July ending on 30 June the following year.  Other proposed changes were minor in nature.

Council welcomed the introduction of an international student sabbatical post, but expressed some concern at the lack of adequate postgraduate representation on the student body.  The Chief Executive of the Students’ Union explained that this matter was currently under consideration.
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	Resolved
	that the amendments to the Students’ Union Constitution be approved with immediate effect.

	 232/10

	MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL FOR 2010/11 (C/10/48)


	Resolved
	that the changes to the Membership and Terms of Reference of Committees of the Council 2010/11 be approved.
	 233/10

	STANDING ORDERS FOR MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL (C/10/49)



	Resolved
	that Standing Orders for the governance of the proceedings of the University Council, in accordance with Ordinance 11, be approved. 

 
	 234/10

	DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY



	i) Formal Delegation of Powers (C/10/50)


	Resolved
	that the schedule of powers formally delegated by Council to committees and other bodies be approved.

	 235/10

	ii) Delegation of Authority for Summer Period 


	Resolved 
	that the Chair of Council be authorised to take action on behalf of Council during the summer break. 

	 236/10

	DELEGATION OF UECLAA OPERATIONAL POWERS (C/10/51)


	Resolved

	that the University Steering Group be approved to sign off documents on Council’s behalf for submission to the Museums, Libraries and Archives Council (MLA) for the purposes of Accreditation (and for other purposes, as required). 
	 237/10

	HEFCE ASSESSMENT OF INSTITUTIONAL RISK


	Noted
	
	 238/10

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	Noted
	The Director of Estate Management agreed to arrange two or three dates for members of Council to tour the Teaching Centre at the Colchester Campus, at a time when the facilities were not in use by students.

	 239/10

	
	The Chair thanked Christine Temple, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Resources), who was stepping down after 31 July 2010, for her valuable contribution to the University’s senior management team over the past six years.

	 240/10

	
	The Pro-Chancellor, Ms Stevens, thanked the University for the support it had given to the Wivenhoe Town Regatta Committee.

	 241/10

	DATE OF COUNCIL MEETINGS 2010/11


	Noted
	That the meeting of Council on 21 February 2011 would take place at University Campus Suffolk, Ipswich.
	 242/10


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary
July 2010
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